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OPINION AND ORDER

Respondents appeal the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge filed on April 10, 2013, finding

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to additional temporary total

disability and medical benefits related to her admittedly

compensable injury of February 7, 2012.  In addition, the

Administrative Law Judge found that the claimant failed to

prove that the respondent-employer school refused to return

her to work without reasonable cause; a finding that the



claimant does not specifically appeal. 

Our carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has failed

to prove that she is entitled to additional benefits of any

kind after April 23, 2012, when she was released to return

to work without restrictions, other than those imposed by

her pregnancy.  Further, the claimant has failed to prove

that the respondent-employer school refused to return her to

work without reasonable cause pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-505(a).  Therefore, the award of additional benefits

is hereby reversed. 

It is undisputed that on February 7, 2012, the

claimant sustained injuries from a work-related vehicle

accident.  Medical records from the Med Regional Medical

Center at Memphis reflect that the claimant presented to the

emergency room that day with reported abdominal pain and a

laceration to her forehead.  These records further reflect

that the claimant, who was noted to be pregnant at that

time, initially refused CT scans of her head and spine. 

These diagnostic studies were eventually conducted, however. 

The claimant’s cervical CT scan revealed no acute

findings, while the CT scan of her head confirmed that the

claimant had sustained a “small laceration and hematoma
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superficial to the left orbit.”  Otherwise, this test showed

findings of acute sinusitis.  A CT scan of the claimant’s

chest, abdomen, and pelvis revealed degenerative changes in

the bilateral glenohumeral joint, and what appeared to be a

hematoma from the claimant’s seat belt in the claimant’s

pelvic area.  The claimant was not admitted to the hospital,

but was discharged home with instructions to follow-up with

her primary care physician in order that she may get a

plastic surgery referral.  In addition, the claimant was

given permission to return to work in 3 days with no

restrictions.  

In a Form AR-N dated February 8, 2012, the

claimant reported that she received injuries to her left

eye, abdomen, left chest, left arm, and right leg as a

result of her motor vehicle accident the day before.  On

that same date, the claimant was given a return to work

certificate from the Women’s Clinic of Forrest City for

February 15, 2012.  In a Workers’ Compensation Authorization

for Medical Care Form completed by Kim Davis on February 10,

2012, Ms. Davis described the claimant’s injuries as a left

eye injury with bruising to the claimant’s chest area, arm,

and right leg.  Also on that date, the claimant was seen in

follow-up at the Wynne Medical Clinic, from where she was
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referred for a neurological consult. 

On February 27, 2012, the claimant was evaluated

by Dr. Reginald Rutherford at Arkansas Specialty

Orthopaedics in Little Rock.  In the History portion of Dr.

Rutherford’s report of that visit, he stated:

She was involved in a  motor
vehicle accident ... on
02/07/12. She was a passenger
in the front seat of a van
which was struck by a truck on
her vehicle’s driver’s side.
She was wearing her seatbelt.
She is not certain whether or
not the vehicle was equipped
with an airbag and if so if
the airbag deployed. She does
not remember the accident.
Retrograde amnesia is probably
brief. She was unconscious for
upwards of one hour. She
suffered bruising from the
seatbelt and a laceration left
forehead which was sutured.
She has undergone CT of the
brain which revealed evidence
of sinusitis without evidence
for traumatic brain injury[,]
a CT of the cervical spine
which proved negative for
fracture[,] and CT of the
chest and abdomen which
revealed hematoma from the
seatbelt. Current complaints
comprise head pain from her
laceration[,] difficulty with
memory[,]and dizziness. The
latter description suggests
posttraumatic positional
vertigo. The night of the
accident she had an isolated
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seizure which has not
recurred. Her PCP was
reluctant to prescribe any
medication for this based upon
her pregnancy. There is no
prior history of seizures or
syncope.

On physical examination, Dr. Rutherford noted that

the claimant was awake and alert, with no evidence of

dysarthria aphasia, cognitive impairment, or overt

depression.  Dr. Rutherford also noted that on funduscopic

examination, there was no sign of increased intracranial

pressure.  Dr. Rutherford’s interpretation of the claimant’s

CT scans were that she suffered from sinusitis with no

evidence of traumatic brain injury, and she suffered no

traumatic injury to her cervical spine.  Dr. Rutherford

assessed the clamant with cerebral concussion and

posttraumatic amnesia.  He referred the claimant for an EEG,

a consult with Dr. John Dickens for her dizziness, and a

neuropsychological evaluation by Dr. Judy White Johnson.  In

a letter of general concern dated February 27, 2012, Dr.

Rutherford stated that the claimant needed to stay off of

work until all testing was done and she had seen him again

in follow-up.

On April 5, 2012, the claimant was evaluated by

Dr. John Dickens at the Arkansas Otolaryngology Center. 



Ball - G201223    6

According to Dr. Dickens report of that visit, the claimant

was positive for both dizziness and depression.  After an

essentially normal physical examination, Dr. Dickens wrote:

PLAN:
She presents a difficult
situation. She has some minor
symptoms that are consistent
with unilateral vestibular
loss. This is most noted that
she gets more dizzy toward the
end of the day. Most of her
symptoms are related to
movement and sound very much
like benign positional
vertigo. 
I am not going to test her at
this time because she is
pregnant.
We’ve referred her to our
physical therapist and family
strongly positive Hallpike on
the left side. This was
treated. We are going to start
her on a progressive exercise
program. I believe she can
return to work now. At this
point I would hold off
driving. If her symptoms clear
totally with the maneuver that
was just done we will
reconsider the driving option.
If she continues to be
somewhat symptomatic we will
test her postpartum.

On April 9, 2012, the claimant underwent a

neuropsychological evaluation by Dr. Judy White Johnson for

her memory complaints.  In her report to Dr. Rutherford, Dr.

Johnson stated:
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At present she complains of
sharp pains in her head
resulting in a feeling of
being drained. These are
intermittent with no signals
before onset. She stated the
night of her motor vehicle
accident she had a seizure.
This has not reoccurred. Her
dizzy spells are thought by
her obstetrician to be normal
for her pregnancy. On a bad
day she feels tired, nauseated
with a stabbing pain in her
head. She has always been
prone to headache. She is
driving now. Her children have
missed four to five days of
school and been late numerous
times due to her symptoms. She
is not working because of
dizziness and headache. At
present she is 3-1/2 months
pregnant.  Her complaints of
memory have resolved. She does
not believe she has any memory
problems at the present time.

Dr. Johnson continued her report as follows:

Her boyfriend/fiancé is an
over-the-road truck driver
being home a couple of days a
month. They have been together
about five years. Ms. Ball has
a 9 year old daughter. She
said her daughter has agenesis
corpus callosum and lung
disease. A 15 year old girl
lives with them. She has not
legally adopted her but her
biological parents have
multiple issues. There are two
step-children who do not live
in the home ages 19 and 15.
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They have sixteen dogs. Ms.
Ball is closely involved with
taking care of her disabled 62
year old father as well as her
boyfriend’s mother.

Having determined that the claimant’s cognitive

and intellectual functioning was normal and that she gave a

reliable effort on her testing, Dr. Johnson stated:

The pattern of validity scales
on the MMP1-2-RF reflects an
individual who is over-
reporting physical, cognitive,
and psychological problems.
Her over-reporting of somatic
symptoms is reflected in the
assertion of a considerably
larger than average number of
somatic symptoms rarely
described by individuals with
genuine medical problems. Ms.
Ball has a profound lack of
insight into her psychological
functioning. Expect
significant denial, lack of
self-awareness, and striving
to present her[self] in a very
positive light.
On the clinical scales of the
MMP1-2-RF, Ms. Ball is
reporting emotional
disengagement, vegetative
symptoms of depression,
significant adhedonia, and a
lack of psychic energy. It is
notable that on the
Somatic/Cognitive scales of
the MMP1-2-RF, her profile is
significantly elevated above
the profile produced by
forensic disability seekers. 
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In summary, Dr. Johnson opined that the claimant’s

overall pattern from the neuropsychological test findings

were within normal limits with no indications of traumatic

brain injury.  Dr. Johnson noted, however, that the pattern

of the claimant’s MMP1-2-RF testing reflected significant

depression, withdrawal, and lack of energy.  Dr. Johnson

attributed these findings to the claimant’s psychological

situation “where she is 3-1/2 months pregnant, caring for

two elderly parents, caring for a disabled daughter, caring

for a 15 year old girl who has been abandoned by her

parents, 16 dogs, and is essentially a single parent as her

boyfriend is only home a couple of days a month.”  Dr.

Johnson stated the claimant reported believing that all of

her symptoms for which she claimed to be unable to work were

related to her pregnancy.  

Lab tests conducted on April 10, 2012, showed that

the claimant was at an increased risk to have a baby with

Trisomy 18. A prenatal ultrasound helped eventually rule

this condition out with the claimant’s then-current

pregnancy.

A task note from RN, Celeste Hoppe, with Arkansas

Otolaryngology Center reflects that the claimant “stopped by

the office” on April 24, 2012, requesting a
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partial/permanent disability rating.  Ms. Hoppe added that

Dr. Rutherford had released the claimant to return to work

at regular duty without restrictions.  In a letter from Dr.

Dickens dated April 26, 2012, he states as follows:

It is my understanding that
Ms. Ball’s symptoms have
cleared following physical
therapy treatment. I have no
reason to limit her activities
at work other than what would
normally be limited by her
pregnancy. 
If she begins having recurrent
symptoms in the future then we
will proceed with vestibular
testing at that time, but
doing it now is inappropriate
given the changes in her
center of gravity secondary to
her pregnancy.
I will be happy to reevaluate
her at any time, but at the
moment I give her a zero
partial permanent disability
based on the evidence that we
have.

On July 11, 2012, the claimant returned to Dr.

Rutherford.  In his report of that visit, Dr. Rutherford

stated:

Ms. Ball is seen in followup.
She reports for her syncopal
episodes since May 2012. She
returns pale [,] loses
consciousness [,] and
demonstrates convulsive
movements arms and legs
without tongue contusion or
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incontinence. She also reports
increasing headache. She was
advised that she should not
drive under any circumstances
based upon her current
history. She requires MRI
study of the brain and
ambulatory EEG for this
problem to be further
evaluated. She will be seen in
followup once the above
investigations have been
completed. She is 30 weeks
pregnant which does not pose a
contradiction to MRI imaging.

On that same date, Dr. Rutherford released the

claimant to return to work with a no driving restriction.

The claimant was the first to testify at the

hearing before the Commission of February 8, 2013.  The

claimant could not recall the accident but she remembered

her emergency treatment. According to the claimant, “They

did a CAT scan, and they stitched my face right here.”  The

claimant testified that after she was released to home that

day, she had a seizure.  The claimant’s testimony in this

regard is as follows:

That night I had a seizure and
that was the first one I’ve
ever had, and I don’t remember
much else. I remember just
feeling bad from laying down
and Brian was taking care of
me.

The claimant stated that she went to the school
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the following day to sign paperwork and to pick up her

vehicle.  The claimant stated that she also presented to her

OB/GYN on that date for an ultrasound, then she went home. 

The claimant testified that she knew she was six to eight

weeks pregnant at the time of her accident.  The claimant

related her medical care after that as being monitored by

her OB/GYN, and seeing Dr. Cathey, who, after “a couple of

appointments,” referred her to Dr. Rutherford, Dr. Dickens,

and Dr. White Johnson.  The claimant stated that she asked

Dr. Rutherford to release her to return to work in April of

2012, and that she worked for a month thereafter.  The

claimant testified that in June of 2012, she had another

seizure, so she returned to Dr. Rutherford in July.  The

claimant denied being allowed to drive after her July visit

with Dr. Rutherford due to “uncontrolled seizures.”  In

further testimony, the claimant verified that she worked

from April 23, 2012, through the end of school on May 30,

2012, on which date the claimant claims to have signed her

new contract for the new school year. 

Concerning the claimant’s hospitalizations after

her initial visit to the emergency room on February 7, 2012,

the claimant stated:
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I was in St. Vincent’s for an
EEG. That was, I’m thinking
April, and then, I was
supposed to return to Little
Rock, but had no
transportation to get there
for another follow-up EEG and
MRI, and then, my other
hospitalizations were here in
Forrest City. Which there were
several of those in August.

The claimant testified that her symptoms during

that time included uncontrolled high blood pressure, severe

headaches, dizziness, and weakness.  The claimant further

testified that she “keep[s] numbness in, like, my feet, and,

you know, part of my hands.”   The claimant admitted

numbness in her hands prior to the accident of February 7,

2012, due to carpal tunnel syndrome, but she denied numbness

in her feet, which she stated includes numbness of both

middle toes and the front parts of her feet. 

The claimant attributed her alleged subsequent

seizure in June of 2012, to her level of activity.  More

specifically, she stated:

The last one I had had was in
June, and basically, because
I’d stay in bed most of the
time. If I’m up moving around
and doing things, it makes me
feel worse, and if I push
myself, it makes me feel worse
and I start feeling bad, if I
lay down, so far it’s worked
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where it’s not happened
anymore.

The claimant claimed that she failed to return to

Dr. Rutherford for an EEG and MRI because she had no

transportation.  She testified that she requested another

physician, and that she attempted to have these studies done

locally, but that this “wasn’t allowed.”  When asked why she

failed to follow-through with her request for a new

physician, the claimant stated, “Well, I don’t have internet

access; so, I used Ms. Karen Delavan, who is the case

manager assigned to me and - -.”  The claimant denied that

Ms. Delavan had been “cooperative” with her, but then

stated, “She understands that, you know, I cannot get back

and forth to Little Rock.”  When asked for clarification of

this statement, the claimant stated:

I told her that I don’t have 
- - I cannot afford, you know,
the transportation, plus I
don’t have the means of
transportation. I no longer
have my car or, you know, my
pickup and didn’t have
insurance on the vehicle,
didn’t have the money to pay
somebody to take me. I just
could not get to Little Rock.

The claimant, who delivered her baby on August 23,

2012, agreed that her pregnancy “held up” some of her
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medical treatment.  The claimant testified that she was

placed on medication for high blood pressure “for a while”

after she had her baby, but that she still has the same

symptoms: severe headaches and “dizzy spells.”  The claimant

stated that Dr. Cathey is treating her symptoms with

medications. 

On cross-examination, the claimant agreed that she

met with her supervisor after she returned to work in April

of 2012, and reviewed a “list of things” that she could and

could not do because of her pregnancy.  The claimant further

agreed that she was off of work during the summer of 2012

because school was out and bus drivers were not needed. 

When questioned about a physical that she was supposed to

take in order to renew her contract in August, the claimant

responded that she told her employer that she had gotten her

physical in May.  The claimant agreed, however, that the

respondent-employer continued to question her about her

physical throughout the summer, and she never returned to

them documented proof thereof.  In addition the claimant

admitted that she failed to attend mandatory training on

August 3, 2012, and she failed to report to work on August

15, 2012, which was the first day of school.  The claimant

contended that she had informed the respondent-school in
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July that she was restricted from driving, and that she had

no way to work.  The claimant admitted, however, that she

currently drives, she drove on July 10, 2012, again on

August 8, 2012, and for short distances throughout that

summer when absolutely necessary.  The claimant stated and

the record confirms that she received a letter from the

respondent-school dated October 19, 2012, advising her that

she was being terminated.  Other than having allegedly

spoken to Carl Easley, the claimant admitted that she took

no action to keep her job.  The claimant agreed that she had

been released to drive by Dr. Cathey the Friday before the

hearing.  The claimant further admitted that she had been

provided transportation by the respondent-carrier to her

visit to Dr. Rutherford in April of 2012, but that she

failed to request transportation for her follow-up visit in

July or thereafter.  The claimant claimed that she had no

desire for the additional testing recommended by Dr.

Rutherford to be performed due to baby-sitting arrangements;

yet, she admitted that her fiancé parked his truck and

became available to baby-sit after August 8, 2012.  Further,

the claimant agreed that she failed to seek emergency

treatment following any of her alleged seizures; one having

reportedly occurred in a public place.  
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With regard to past medical issues, the claimant

admitted that she had fainting episodes when she was

younger.  The claimant further admitted that she was

diagnosed and treated for narcolepsy and fibromyalgia prior

to her accident.  The claimant agreed that she stopped

taking her medication for these disorders when she learned

she was pregnant in January 20, 2012.  The claimant further

admitted and the record confirms that she was treated for

headaches, asthma, sleep apnea, obesity, numbness in her

feet, pain in her legs, fatigue, nervousness, anxiety and

depression prior to her accident of February, 2012.  

The claimant testified that she still has her CDL

license, but she admitted that she has not looked for work

since leaving her employment with the respondent-school. 

The claimant further admitted that she applied for

disability benefits through the Social Security

Administration in 2008, when she was diagnosed with carpal-

tunnel syndrome, and that she reapplied in October of 2012. 

The claimant stated that she has been denied Social Security

Disability benefits upon both applications.  Further, the

claimant agreed that she failed to respond to a letter from

the Commission after she requested a change-of-physicians. 
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The claimant further agreed that she is currently able to

care for her infant son, her disabled daughter, do

housework, and run errands with assistance. 

On re-direct examination, the claimant maintained

that she drove during the summer and fall of 2012, only when

she had no other choice, and then for only short distances. 

While the claimant further admitted that she had previous

fainting episodes, she denied that she had ever previously

seized.  The claimant described the difference between the

headaches that she currently has from those she had previous

to her accident as follows:

The headaches I have now
aren’t like the headaches and
migraines I used to have.
These are excruciating pain
headaches where I feel like if
somebody could just drill a
hole in my head, it would
release some of the pressure
and the medications that I
have been given for them are
not working.

Finally, the claimant indicated that she failed to

follow-up with the school-board after she received her

termination letter due to transportation issues.

Assistant Principal with the Wynne School

District, Kathy Lee, was next to testify.  Ms. Lee confirmed

that she has been with the district for 19 years, and that
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she is familiar with the claimant.  Ms. Lee stated that she

has been active in dealing with the claimant’s claim since

its inception.  Ms. Lee further stated that she and the

claimant sat in her office on April 22, 2012, and “kind of

wrote a little contract” of things that she could and could

not do due to her pregnancy.  Ms. Lee stated that among

other light duties, she offered the claimant a receptionist

position, and she invited her to return in her capacity as a

bus driver after she was released by her doctor.  Ms. Lee

explained that this is something that is done for all Wynne

School District employees in an effort to get them back to

work. 

With regard to state-required physicals for school

bus drivers, Ms. Lee testified that drivers must have a

physical every two years.  According to Ms. Lee, the

claimant’s new physical was due on January 20, 2012, and

that she had been asked for a copy of that physical when she

returned to work in April.  Ms. Lee stated that both she and

her secretary continued to ask the claimant for a copy of

that physical, but the claimant informed her that she kept

forgetting to bring it.  Although the claimant had initially

informed Ms. Lee that she had returned to Dr. Jacobs for her

physical, she later informed her that it was done at the
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Scarborough Clinic.  Upon inquiry by Ms. Lee, neither Dr.

Jacobs nor the Scarborough Clinic had record of the

claimant’s alleged physical.  Ms. Lee affirmed that the

claimant both phoned her and drove to the school in July of

2012, to inform the school that she was unable to drive at

that point.  Ms. Lee stated that she revised the claimant’s

contract to reflect “no driving, no driving.”  Furthermore,

Ms. Lee stated that the claimant drove to the school again

in August of 2012, at which time she failed to indicate that

was not returning to work.   

Ms. Lee testified that the school bus driver’s

training the claimant missed in August of 2012, was a very

important, state requirement.  Ms. Lee explained as follows:

Yes, and there - - the
training is by the state; so,
it’s very important when we do
the training even if you do
not intend that you can drive
the first three months of
school. The state comes into
the school districts, they
schedule one date and one time
for the training and ours was
in the first of August. So, we
invite all of our employees
that we know are on contract
and she was on a contract at
that time for the training. We
send them a letter, plus we
put it on what we call school
messenger. School messenger is
a system that calls all of our
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employees or who we put in the
computer for them to call to
remind them of a meeting. So,
she was - - she did receive
notification or it was mailed
to her, and then we put it on
the school messenger to all of
the employees that was invited
for the training. And people
come from other areas, too, to
Wynne, like if they miss the
Earls [training] or they miss
the Harrisburg [training] or
other places in the state.

Ms. Lee testified that the claimant failed to come

to training or to make contact with the school

superintendent, Mr. Easley, or her supervisor, Mr. Lee, with

regard to her intent to return to work for the respondent-

employer.  Therefore, the decision to terminate her

employment was made.  His letter of October 19, 2012,

however, reflects that Mr. Easley informed the claimant of

her right to request a hearing before the school board. 

Affirming that such a petition would fall under her area of

supervision, Ms. Lee testified that the claimant failed to

exercise her right to petition the board. 

Business manager for Wynne Public Schools, Frankie

Sullivan, also testified at the hearing.  According to Ms.

Sullivan, payroll is part of her responsibilities.  Ms.

Sullivan testified that the claimant received her regular
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paychecks up until the time of her accident.  Thereafter,

the claimant began receiving temporary total disability

benefits.  Therefore, the claimant received her contracted

pay minus her days absent after that time.  Ms. Sullivan

stated that the district continued paying the claimant’s

health and dental benefits through November of 2012, when

she was terminated.  

Finally, Misty Thompson, Workers’ Compensation

Claim Supervisor for the Arkansas School Boards Association,

testified.  Ms. Thompson verified that transportation

arrangements for medical appointments were provided for the

claimant upon request, but that she failed to request

transportation after her initial visit with Dr. Rutherford. 

Further, Ms. Thompson stated that the claimant has neither

been denied further treatment with Dr. Rutherford, nor has

she been denied the diagnostic studies that he has

recommended. 

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which an employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78

Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d 414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

When an injured employee is totally incapacitated from
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earning wages and remains in her healing period, she is

entitled to temporary total disability.  Williams v.

Prostaff Temporaries, 64 Ark. App. 128, 979 S.W.2d 911

(1998), aff’d, Williams v. Prostaff Temporaries, 336 Ark.

510, 988 S.W.2d 1 (1999).  

The healing period is statutorily defined as that

period for healing of an injury resulting from an accident. 

Dallas County Hosp. v. Daniels, 74 Ark. App. 177, 47 S.W.3d

283 (2001).  The healing period ends when the employee is as

far restored as the permanent nature of her injury will

permit, and if the underlying condition causing the

disability has become stable and if nothing in the way of

treatment will improve that condition, the healing period

has ended.  Crabtree, supra; Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4

Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  The question of when

the healing period has ended is a factual determination for

the Commission.  Arkansas Highway & Trans. Dep’t. v.

McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993); Mad

Butcher, supra.

Employers must promptly provide medical services

which are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). 

However, injured employees have the burden of proving by a
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preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the compensable

injury.  Owens Plating Co.v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284

S.W.3d 537 (2008).  

The compensability of the claimant’s injuries is

undisputed.  On February 7, 2012, the van in which the

claimant was a passenger was struck by an 18 wheeler,

resulting in a laceration above the claimant’s left eye and

some abdominal bruising from her seatbelt.  The claimant was

taken for emergency medical care at the Med in Memphis,

where she received stitches for her laceration and several

diagnostic studies to ensure that neither she nor her unborn

child had sustained a more serious injury.  

Diagnostic studies, to include CT scans of the

claimant’s brain, chest, spine, and pelvic area, revealed no

acute findings, other than bruising, related to the accident

in which the claimant was involved.  The claimant was

discharged to home, where she alleges she had a seizure

later that evening.  While the claimant admitted that she

suffered from fainting spells as a child, she claimed that

she had never before experienced a seizure.  Knowing that

she was in her first trimester of pregnancy, and having just

been involved in a serious motor vehicle accident, however,
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the claimant failed to seek medical treatment for her

alleged seizure, nor did she report it right away.  Even the

next day, the claimant failed to report on the Form AR-N

that she filled out that she had suffered a seizure as a

result of her accident.  Rather, she noted injuries to left

eye, abdomen, left chest, left arm, and right leg.  In

addition, the claimant was seen by her OB/GYN on February 8,

2012, to whom she failed to report her alleged seizure. 

Finally, on February 10, 2012, the claimant reported to her

doctor at the Wynne Family Clinic that she had “passed out”

the previous night, and that she was experiencing dizziness. 

Therefore, the claimant was referred to Dr. Rutherford.

Upon his examination of the claimant, to include a

review of her recent diagnostic studies, Dr. Rutherford

found no evidence of acute injury to either the claimant’s

brain or cervical spine.  Dr. Rutherford diagnosed the

claimant with posttraumatic amnesia, which eventually

cleared, and with a concussion.  Further, Dr. Rutherford

referred the claimant to Dr. Dickens for her dizziness. 

Although Dr. Dickens examination was somewhat limited by the

claimant’s pregnancy, he referred her to physical therapy 

for vertigo, and he started the claimant on a progressive

exercise program.  Further, Dr. Dickens prohibited the
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claimant from driving until such time as her symptoms began

to clear. 

On April 9, 2012, the claimant underwent a

neuropsychological evaluation by Dr. Judy White Johnson, who

concluded that the claimant was over-reporting her physical,

cognitive, and psychological problems.  Further, Dr. Johnson

stated that the claimant’s over-reporting of somatic

symptoms was “reflected in the assertion of a considerably

larger than average number of somatic symptoms rarely

described by individuals with genuine medical problems.” 

Lastly, Dr. Johnson stated that the claimant reported that

her obstetrician thought her “dizzy spells” were related to

her pregnancy.

On April 26, 2012, Dr. Dickens stated that he had

no reason to limit the claimant’s work activities, other

than what would normally be limited by her pregnancy, and he

assigned her with 0% permanent impairment.  Further, we note

that the claimant returned to work in April of 2012, and

worked until the end of the school year.  However, in July

of 2012, the claimant reported to Dr. Rutherford that she

had experienced other seizure activity in June.  Therefore,

Dr. Rutherford restricted the claimant from driving until

additional diagnostic studies could be conducted.   Although
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the record demonstrates that the claimant would have been

provided transportation for this additional medical

treatment, the claimant failed to follow-through with Dr.

Rutherford’s recommendations, alleging that she had both

transportation and baby-sitting issues at the time.  We

note, however, that the claimant’s fiancé was available to

assist her with baby-sitting after he parked his truck in

August of 2012.  We further note that the claimant failed to

follow-up with the commission concerning her change-of-

physician request in order that she might find a doctor

closer to home.  The claimant alleged that she did not have

access to a computer from which to follow-up on this

request.  We note, however, that the claimant failed to

substantiate this allegation by-way-of corroborating

testimony or other supporting evidence.  In addition, the

claimant failed to present evidence that she was unable to

call, write, or otherwise contact the commission concerning

this issue.  Finally, although the claimant contends that

she was unable to return to work after June of 2012, due to

her “seizures,” headaches, and dizziness, we note that the

claimant’s seizure activity, other than her own self-serving

testimony, has not been medically documented or verified. 

We further note that the claimant’s headaches and “dizzy
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spells” clearly pre-existed her accident of February, 2012,

and the claimant’s accident-related symptoms, such as

amnesia, reportedly cleared after her treatment with Dr.

Dickens.

Questions concerning the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given to their testimony are within the

exclusive province of the Commission.  Powers v. City of

Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App 251, 248 S.W.3d 516 (2007).  When

there are contradictions in the evidence, it is within the

Commission’s province to reconcile conflicting evidence and

to determine the true facts.  Cedar Chem. Co. v. Knight, 99

Ark. App. 162, 258 S.W.3d 394 (2007).  The Commission is not

required to believe the testimony of the claimant or any

other witness, but may accept and translate into findings of

fact only those portions of the testimony that it deems

worthy of belief. Id.

Based upon the fact that 1) the claimant failed to

timely report or seek treatment for her alleged “seizures,”

even though she knew she was a high-risk pregnancy, she had

just been in a serious accident, and she denied ever having

a seizure prior to her accident, 2) the medical records fail

to verify the claimant’s alleged seizure activity by

objective findings, 3) the claimant drove during that period
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of time when she claimed to be unable to drive, 4) the

claimant had available baby-sitting during that time she

claimed she did not, 5) the claimant suffered from several

pre-existing conditions, including headaches, for which she

had discontinued her medications prior to the accident due

to her pregnancy, 6) the claimant had medically documented

reasons to believe that her symptoms were due to her

pregnancy, rather than her accident, and 7) the claimant

failed to follow-up with authorized diagnostic treatment as

recommended by Dr. Rutherford, or to change doctors to a

specialist in closer proximity to her home, the claimant’s

credibility is greatly diminished.  This, combined with Dr.

Johnson’s opinion that the claimant engages in symptom

magnification, makes the claimant an unreliable witness.  

Moreover, objective medical evidence is not

essential to establish the causal relationship between the

injury where objective medical evidence established the

injury’s existence, and a preponderance of other non-medical

evidence establishes a causal relation to a work-related

incident.  See, Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, supra;

Wal-Mart v. Leach, supra.  In Liaromatis v. Baxter Co.

Regional Hosp., 95 Ark. App. 296, 236 S.W.3d. 524 (2006),

the Court disagreed with the claimant’s argument that the
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medical evidence must merely establish the existence of the

injury.  The question, stated the Court, is not whether

there are new objective findings, but whether there is a new

compensable injury. Id.  It is the injury for which

appellant seeks benefits that must be proved with objective

medical findings. Id.

Because the claimant has failed to present

objective medical evidence that she suffers from current,

accident-related symptoms, to include seizure activity,

combined with the fact that the claimant has or has had

other unrelated health issues  to which her alleged symptoms

could easily be attributed, the claimant has failed to prove

that a causal relationship exists between her alleged

ongoing symptoms and her work-related accident, especially

in view of her failure to follow-through with recommended

diagnostic studies.  Again, we note that the medical

treatment, to include diagnostic studies, recommended by Dr.

Rutherford was never controverted or denied.  Instead, the

claimant failed to follow-through with Dr. Rutherford’s

treatment recommendations.  In light of the diagnostic

studies that have been done which confirm that the claimant

did not suffer an acute brain injury in the February 2012

accident, the claimant has failed to provide credible
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evidence that any symptoms from which she may currently

suffer are related to that injury.  Rather, the

preponderance of of the credible evidence in this claim

shows that the claimant’s alleged symptoms are or were

either the result of her high-risk pregnancy and/or her pre-

existing medical issues.   Otherwise, the preponderance of

the evidence of the evidence demonstrates that the

claimant’s laceration and bruising from the accident of

February, 2012, healed by April 23, 2012, at which time she

returned to work.  And, notwithstanding that Dr. Rutherford

restricted the claimant from driving until further

diagnostic studies could be done, we note that the claimant

was offered several restricted duty activities that did not

require driving a bus.  In addition, although the claimant

testified that she did not have a way to work beginning in

the fall of 2012, she obviously found ways to drive any

where else she felt was necessary during that time. 

Therefore, we find that the claimant has not only

failed to prove that she is entitled to additional temporary

total disability benefits after April 23, 2012, she has

likewise failed to establish that the respondents willfully

refused her employment at any time.  Rather, the weight of

the credible evidence demonstrates that the respondent-
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employer went beyond what is statutorily required in order

to try to help the claimant keep her employment with the

district.  On the other hand, by failing to take any action

to prevent her termination, the claimant simply seems to

have disregarded the value of her employment or the effort

her employer expended in trying to help her keep a job with

the district, in favor of staying home with her new infant

son in order to discharge duties and obligations outside of

her employment.  Therefore, we find that the claimant has

failed to prove that she remained in her healing period and

was unable to work after April 23, 2012, and that the

respondent-employer violated any portion of our Workers’

Compensation statute by terminating her employment in

November.  Therefore, the award of additional benefits in

this claim is reversed and dismissed.    

                               
                         A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION
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After my de novo review of this entire claim,

I must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion. 

I would award the claimant temporary total disability

benefits from July 11, 2012 until February 1, 2013.

The claimant was injured when the van in which

she was a passenger was struck by an eighteen-wheeled

tractor-trailer rig.  The claimant’s school bus driving

contract was renewed for the 2012-2013 school year.  Dr.

Rutherford and Dr. Dickins treated the claimant for

benign positional vertigo as a result of the dislodging

of crystals in her inner ear as a result of trauma. 

This was shown by a positive Hallpike’s test and treated

with the Epley maneuver.  After developing syncopal

episodes in May 2012, Dr. Rutherford placed her under

the work restriction of no driving on July 11, 2012. 

The school year began in August 2012.  This driving

restriction was not lifted until February 1, 2013.  Dr.

Rutherford planned further evaluation of the claimant’s

symptoms once her pregnancy was fulfilled in August

2012.  Thus, the claimant was within her healing period

and unable to work for the relevant period.  While the

claimant could have been more aggressive in seeking

treatment, the record is clear that the claimant had
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physical problems resulting from her accident, as well

as a risky pregnancy, transportation issues,

psychological issues, and a very demanding personal

life.  Prior to the accident, while pregnant, the

claimant did not have syncopal episodes.  Thus, the

driving limitation was related to her work-related

accident.

The employer takes the employee as it finds

her.  The claimant is not seeking temporary total

disability benefits for the period of time she was off

work because of her pregnancy.  She seeks benefits for

the period of time that she was off work, because she

could not drive, because of the syncopal symptoms

related to the accident.

I would award the claimant temporary total

disability benefits, from July 11, 2012 to February 1,

2013, as well as an attorney’s fee.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


